# THE IODROD OUTOF IODROD

By Levi Combs



PATHFINDER COMPATIBLE

# THE HORBOR OUT OF HAGSJAW

AUTHOR: Levi Combs PROJECT MANAGER: Casey Christofferson EDITOR: Jeff Harkness FIFTH EDITION COORDINATOR: Edwin Nagy ART DIRECTOR: Casey Christofferson COVER DESIGN: Casey Christofferson, Charles Wright FRONT COVER ART: Quentin Soubrouillard INTERIOR ART: Casey Christofferson, Quentin Soubrouillard LAYOUT: Suzy Moseby CARTOGRAPHY: Robert Altbaur PLAYTESTERS: Andrew Combs, Drew Flocks, Nick Flocks, Matt Joyner, Tim Marshall, Nathan Pendergraft, Brandon Wood, Patricia LaPrade Wood

DEDICATED TO THE LOVING MEMORY OF JILL COMBS



Necromancer Games™ ©2020 ISBN: 978-1-62283-830-1 PF PDF

#### NECROMANCER GAMES IS: Bill Webb Matthew J. Finch. Zach Glazar, Ch

Bill Webb, Matthew J. Finch, Zach Glazar, Charles A. Wright, Edwin Nagy, Mike Badolato and John Barnhouse

Table of Contents	
Adventure Background	
Part One: Hell Comes to Hagsjaw!	4
Part Two: Hagsjaw	5
The Craven Crow	5
The Old Tatterly Sawmill	6
Abandoned Stables	6
Webley's Dry Goods and General Store	6
The Town Square	6
The Ruined Church	6
Black Blood Rock	
The Old Willoughby Farm	
Bitter Creek	
Hagsjaw Residents	
Part Three: A Late Night Attack!	
Part Four: The Horror in the Ruined Church	
Entrance	
Sunken Graveyard	
Foyer	
Sacristy	
Vestry	
The Nameless Thing in the Chapel	
Part Five: The Whisperer in the Woods	
Random Encounters in the Woods	
The Altar of Shub-Niggurath	
A Gnome Named Rufus	
Part Six: The Third Skull	
Belknap's Plummet	
Entrance	
Interior Cavern	
Rockslide!	
Alas, Poor Belknap	
The Karnley Skull	
Part Seven: Return to Hagsjaw and the Showdown with the Tatterly Cult	
Consequences and Further Adventure	
Appendix One: New Monsters	
Appendix Two. New Magical Items	19

## The Horror Out of Hagsjaw

By Levi Combs

A Pathfinder adventure for 4-6 characters of levels 7-9

The adventure begins in the dilapidated town of Hagsjaw, an old settlement far off the beaten path that has seen better days. All but forgotten by caravan masters and travelers, Hagsjaw seems to die out more and more as each generation passes. The farms at the edge of town are empty of cattle and crop, the town's buildings are crumbling and rotting, and even the sagging roofs of the twin-steepled church don't look like they'll hold up much longer. A trickle of smoke comes from a few rundown houses and storefronts, all that's left to suggest that the town hasn't withered away completely. The decaying town's presence is altogether unwholesome, unwelcome, and unhealthy.

For many years, Hagsjaw labored in this sad state of decline, but as of late, things seem to be suddenly on the rise. The old lumber mill has fired back up, hunters and trappers have tentatively returned to the nearby forest, and the promise of renewed industry is a whisper on everyone's lips. Despite this new tide of sudden good luck, there's something in the air around town — a sense of waiting, hanging uneasiness that can't be explained outright but is nevertheless hard to shake. This nameless dread is punctuated only by the quiet whispers of old legends that surround Hagsjaw. Can the characters uncover what lies beneath the surface and, if so, will they survive it?

## Adventure Background

Known as Hogsjaw Hollow in the old days, Hagsjaw has a wellearned reputation among other frontier settlements for witchery and enmity toward outsiders. These misgivings are much deserved, dating back almost a hundred years to a year-long reign of terror by a coven of witches known locally as "the Karnley Hags."

The Karnley Hags worshipped an ancient, near-forgotten power of the deep forest known as Shub-Niggurath — the "Black Goat of the Woods with a Thousand Young" — and they routinely abducted townsfolk to sacrifice to their dark god. Thoroughly evil and altogether decadent, they held Hagsjaw in a grip of fear for more than year as they terrorized its citizenry, stole away children, and viscously murdered anyone who dared oppose them.

In time, the townspeople, led by the prominent (for Hagsjaw anyways) Tatterly family, hunted down and brought these bloodthirsty witches to justice. The gallows where they were hung still stand in the town square. When the hags were finally killed, their remains were scattered about in different locations (local tradition when dealing with witches), and their old religion seemingly disappeared from the region with their deaths.

Before they died however, the witches remained defiant, cursing the town and vowing that they would one day "return to bleed all ye folk dry," promising nothing less than misery and doom for the folk of Hagsjaw.

While these prophecies of doom were initially brushed aside as nothing more than venom from the gallows, even the most skeptical townsfolk have come to agree, in the years since, that the curse is indeed real. Only a few years after the hags were executed, a local baron called most of the town's men to a short but bloody war from which only a handful returned. This hit the industry of Hagsjaw hard, leaving few able-bodied men to work the fields, log the forests, or take advantage of the abundant trapping to be had in the forest nearby. Next, a sudden monstrous incursion killed many of the trappers and loggers working in the woods, making it unsafe to do the weeks-onend work required to sustain a livelihood. As generations passed, the baron who had called on so many to help fight turned his back on the town, and the young folk all drifted away to find work. Only a small fraction of the town's inhabitants remain now, and those are mostly from old, established families. The oldest and most prominent of these are the Tatterly family, the same bloodline that led the bold charge against the Karnley Hags so many years past.

Recently, one of the descendants of the Tatterly men was out trapping in the nearby forest and fell down an old sinkhole into an underground grotto where one of the skulls of the Karnley Hags had been hidden away. Upon touching the horrid thing, its restless, malevolent spirit immediately possessed him and bid him to secretly carry it away to the town. The hag's spirit began using him as a vessel to spread its evil and to locate the other two Karnley Hag skulls in an effort to gain revenge for their murders and to once again plunge the area into evil.

To this end, the possessed Tatterly man silenced his elders and called for a renewed return to industry, bolstering these efforts with a cache of gold that has lain hidden since the time of the Karnley Hags' reign of terror. Through him, the hag's spirit has secretly been using her powers to easily lure animals into traps and to keep monstrous depredations at bay. As a result, many men in the town have begun to return to the forest and their work, thinking the town's curse has finally ended. Sometimes these men disappear, but those disappearances are being covered up in the short term by the Tatterly family (now *charmed* or intimidated into compliance) and those loyal to them who claim that the men have gone even deeper into the forest for paid work. The blood of these poor souls feed the sacrificial totems of Shub-Niggurath, whose altar is locked away inside the town's dilapidated church.

The hag's spirit has also made contact with the old spirits of the forest, calling upon an evil satyr named **Bramble Jeem** (found in **Appendix One: New Monsters**) who longs for a return to the days when men of the region were hunted instead of celebrated. She has promised this satyr and his minions a return to the old ways and the life of every being in the town should they lend her their aid and find the third Karnley Hag skull. Luckily for the town, they have yet to succeed.

Her short term goal is to find the third Karnley Hag skull so that the three spirits may be reunited in their new host bodies as a coven, where their powers can grow triple-fold. If this happens, they will reignite the worship of Shub-Niggurath and return to the bloody, dark days. There will be no end to their diabolical witchery!

As the adventure begins, the second Karnley Hag skull has been discovered and its spirit has possessed another member of the Tatterly family. It's up to the characters to uncover the mystery going on in Hagsjaw and then to either wipe out the cult or track down the last skull before it can be reunited with its sisters ... or both!

## Adventure Summary

The characters arrive in the town of Hagsjaw. They catch the eye of Ole Jeb, a local who tells them about the town's evil history and recent developments. As they press the issue and begin to explore, cultists from the Tatterly family attack. They ultimately discover the bloodstained totem and gelatinous horror in the old church. They may also find themselves going to the woods looking for the third skull, where they run afoul of Bramble Jeem and his minions. Finally, they find themselves at the hidden cave of Belknap's Plummet and must navigate its dangers to recover (or destroy) the third Karnley Hag skull before it falls into the wrong hands.

### Involving the Characters

Characters may find themselves on the road to Hagsjaw in a variety of ways:

"Storm's a comin'... we better get on off'n the road." The characters hired on as caravan guards and stop in Hagsjaw — "that place don't nobody e'er go" — for the night to re-provision or because foul weather forces them off the road.

"There is a dark cloud over that place, my son ..." The cleric in the party is sent to investigate what happened in the old, twin-steepled church and asks his companions to join him. No cleric in the party? A cleric friendly to the characters kindly asks them, and he'll pay them for their time.

"Hey, What's that ... there, over the ridge?" The characters wander into Hagsjaw through sheer dumb luck as they are traveling overland. Hagsjaw may have even been removed from the latest maps

"I haven't seen Strang in more than two moons. ... I fear the worst." A personal friend of one or more of the characters (most likely a ranger, druid, caravanner, or woodsman) has gone missing in the area, and the party wants answers.

**"This missive from Hagsjaw is ... troubling."** A letter, sent by someone from inside the town (a personal friend, relative, or old colleague of one of the characters, perhaps) hints at some serious trouble and that they are clearly afraid for their life.

## Part One: Hell Comes to Hagsjaw!

As the characters ride into Hagsjaw, it's openly apparent that it's one of the old frontier settlements that once aspired to reach the heights of a viable industry but just never quite made it. A cluster of old, sagging buildings (all of which are universally in bad repair) dominate the center of town. A few homes, an abandoned stable, the local inn and an old, twin-steepled church round out a collection of crumbling structures in town, while an ill-kept, muddy road carves its way right down the center. The largest building is the sawmill on the western edge of town, which also seems to be the place with the most activity as the locals bustle about cutting and processing fresh timber.

Aside from the activity at the sawmill, only a handful of townsfolk can be seen on the streets. Upon closer examination, almost all the windows in town are shuttered or boarded up, and there are no wagons, carriages, or horses on the road. Almost every building is in a state of steady, inevitable decay, with yards full of weeds and thorn bushes. When the characters do happen to meet the eyes of the local townsfolk, their gazes are cast downward or quickly averted. No one seems to be going out of their way to meet, greet, or have anything to do with these newly-arrived travelers. The lone exception seems to be a shabbily-dressed man with a bushy beard and glassy eyes who wears a wide-brimmed hat and cradles a bottle in the crook of one arm.

This man is **Jeb Addington**, known simply as "Ole Jeb" these days. He is a local woodcutter who is last in line of a once-prosperous family that has been in Hagsjaw for more than 10 generations. In happier times, the Addington family owned a thriving logging business and dealt with the local sawmill, but in the dark days that followed the rise of the Karnley Hags, their numbers slowly dwindled until Ole Jeb was the last one left. These days, he's a shameless drunk, barely sober long enough to scrounge up his next bottle of rotgut whiskey.

#### Jeb Addington CR 2 XP 600

**hp 22** (Pathfinder Roleplaying Game NPC Codex, "Journeyman Carpenter")

Change Race to Human

If the characters fail to speak with Ole Jeb or just decide to ignore him, proceed to **Part Two: Hagsjaw** for a more detailed description of the town. If he is approached, however, Ole Jeb is initially skittish and indifferent to the characters but can quickly be won over with either an offer of whiskey or a successful DC 15 Diplomacy check. Once he has a few drinks in him, he reveals himself to be something of a local character, as he rants semi-coherently and his eyes shift about. He becomes quite the chatterbox the more he drinks, telling the characters all about Hagsjaw and its locals, within his limits of knowledge.

#### If asked about Hagsjaw's history:

"Heh heh! This used to be a fine place to live, ye see ... if'n y'all can believe it. It hasn't always been called Hagsjaw, ye know ... and why is that ye wonder? Heh! It was the witches ... theys the ones who changed everything. Came in and crawled inside everyone's heads. Heh! The Turleys ... the Hamptons ... even the Blackwoods ... all gone! Swallowed up by them woods and theys ain't never comin' back! Tain't no use tending a herd neither ... theys just go missin' ... and you can bet them witches had a taste for even sweeter meats! Heh!"

#### If asked about recent happenings in Hagsjaw:

"That ole Tatterly feller done come back from the woods and told ever'body it was safe agin' ... and they believe him! Ye got all them boys up in the woods now, sawin' and cuttin', and theys bringin' the timber on up to the ole mill ... but why is that exactly? Why ain't nobody talkin' about them fellers went missin' out on the river last week? What about the Digby boy that just up and dis'peared? Heh! Why ain't nobody talkin' about that? ... Tell me that! Heh!"

#### If asked about the Tatterly family:

"Them ole boys used to be somethin' back in the old days, but to tell ye the truth, I ain't never thought much of 'em. Theys livin' on old glories if ye ask me. Sure, theys an old family, and they had money and all ... but I ain't never met one of them fellers I'd trust further then I could throw 'em! Heh! Now Barnabas done gone and said it's fine to go back in the woods and start cuttin' agin' ... but how's he know that? Huh? What did he see out there ... and why is ever one so convinced it's a good idea? Jus' don't make no sense, you ask me! Heh heh! To tell ve the truth, I've seen't some queer thangs on out in them woods, and it was enough for me to give up the trade and keep my distance ... and now this town ain't safe no more neither ... what with all them folks gatherin' up at the church on some nights ... and who's with the whole mess of em? Barnabas and the rest of that Tatterly trash ... heh heh!"

#### If asked about the old church:

"That old place used to be alright, full of good and honest folks, but ye couldn't get me to go near it now fer all the gold in the world. Heh! Sure, it's seen't better days and it looks empty, but don't let that fool ye ... there's somethin' a happenin' over there. I was half asleep over in the stables ... can't quite 'member why I woke up there ... and I seen't Barnabas and the rest of them folks going in there the other night. There was a buncha hollerin' and yellin' and whatnot and then I seen't red light comin' from between the boards on them wind'rs ... and then a terrible bleatin' — like a goat, ya know? — 'cept this weren't no goat, ye foller? Heard that same sound out in the woods years back, and I ain't been out there since! Heh!"

#### If asked about the woods:

"Them's old woods out there ... older than any man, and they got secrets, if'n ye follow me. They's things out there that don't care for men, and they 'member the old days when we weren't nothin' but food crawlin' around on all fours ... a yippin' and yellin' like we was supper. That's how they liked it, ye foller? They's a reason why no one went out there for so long ... and it was a good 'un ... heh! Somehow that damn Tatterly feller got everyone convinced to start loggin' again, and it jus' don't make no damn sense. Why now? Well, they can get to it, but I ain't never steppin' in them woods agin' ... not after everything I done seen."

Ole Jeb continues to ramble and mutter for as long as the whiskey holds out or until the characters learn all they can from him. Once the bottle is dry, he literally just wanders off to get a nap behind the stables, where he habitually passes out after "tyin' one on." If approached again, he remains somewhat friendly, but claims "they's a watchin' us now" and "thar's eyes ever'where" and refuses to say anything else about the town or even to be seen talking to the characters.

After talking to Ole Jeb, the characters should have enough scraps of information to set them on the right path. They can now choose to explore one or more locations in Hagsjaw.

## Part Two: Hagsjaw

"A nice little town and a great place to raise a family."

#### - said no one ever

As mentioned earlier, Hagsjaw is a small frontier town whose best days are obviously far behind it. Surrounded by old, deep forest and uncut hollows, it was once a literal treasure trove for loggers, woodsmen, and trappers who grew wealthy from its seemingly endless bounty. The town itself is dominated by a handful of ramshackle buildings and dilapidated homes, all of which have seen better days. The road that cuts straight through is not well-maintained and contains numerous ruts and holes that would give any caravan master or even the savviest rider fits. Aside from the renewed activity at the sawmill, not many folks are seen on the streets of Hagsjaw, and the best one can hope for are nervous, unfriendly glances from filthy windows before the shutters are slammed shut.

### The Craven Crow

Hagsjaw's lone inn and public eatery, the Craven Crow has gone to seed much like the rest of the town. The tables are wobbly, the ale is weak, and the food is entirely unimpressive, being dry and unseasoned on its best days. The owner — a balding, rail-thin man named **Willoughby** — is entirely unfriendly to travelers. He refuses to say much and scowls as he slides cracked mugs of ale across a dirty bar toward guests. There are six rooms — two downstairs and four upstairs — that are available to customers, and they sleep as many as four each. The price is 2 sp for each person.

The characters won't find much of interest if they investigate the Craven Crow. There are few, if any, patrons, and those who might be having a drink are not interested in conversing with strangers, especially "fancy city fellers." Even if forced, *charmed*, or similarly coerced, they don't know much about the strange happenings in town other than Barnabas Tatterly's claims that the woods are safe again and that several families have sent their men into the woods to log, hunt, and trap. Willoughby isn't much better and, honestly, doesn't know much either. (See **Appendix One: New Monsters** for more on Barnabas Tatterly.)

#### Willoughby CR 3

XP 800

## The Old Tatterly Sawmill

Located on the edge of town and seemingly the only busy place in town, the sawmill has seen renewed activity thanks to Barnabas Tatterly and his recent mobilization of the locals to return to the forests. Freshly cut timber has slowly begun to roll in, and several dozen hands have been hired to cut and process it. Four large saws are powered by giant waterwheels, all of which are fed by nearby Bitter Creek. Several smaller, covered shanties and shacks where supplies and inventory are kept surround the mill. Of all the buildings in Hagsjaw, the mill is the one in the best repair.

Typically, 6d4 **workers** are found here, all locals with experience in woodcutting and logging but little else. In addition, several members of the Tatterly family are on hand to oversee operations, including the saw-boss, **Leland Tatterly**. Like most folks in Hagsjaw, Leland is not overly friendly, and he does not suffer fools at all. He is quick to raise his voice, but any serious show of force makes him back down, especially if even the slightest instance of magic is on display. He's not interested in answering any questions or having his time wasted, but if the characters are obviously inquisitive, he definitely reports back to his cousin Barnabas Tatterly as soon as the characters leave the mill.

Aside from a small cache of coins (4d4 gp, 2d10 sp, 6d6 cp) for buying and selling timber, there is little of real value at the mill.

Leland Tatterly CR 2 XP 600 hp 40 (Pathfinder Roleplaying Game NPC Codex, "Axe Warrior") Change Alignment to NE; Change Race to *Human* 

Worker (6d4) CR 1/2 XP 200 hp 10 (Pathfinder Roleplaying Game GameMastery Guide, "Farmer") Change Weapon to *Handaxe* 

## Abandoned Stables

These stables are solidly built, but the ravages of time have had their way with them, peeling back the roof in numerous spots and letting the interior become overgrown with weeds, thorn bushes, and wild grass. The stable doors still operate, but they refuse to stay closed unless tied or blocked shut. There are 12 stalls and a roomy loft, but no hay or supplies. There doesn't seem to be anyone here, although Ole Jeb occasionally passes out in the loft when he gets too drunk to make it home. If characters decide not to stay at the Craven Crow, they could shack up here. The stables provide ample (if drafty) conditions where they can stay dry from a storm or bad weather.

## Webley's Dry Goods and General Store

Once the nicest establishment in Hagsjaw, Webley's has fallen on hard times and no longer has the extensive inventory it once carried. These days, only the most basic of provisions are available, along with a few things brought in over the years that could be useful for logging or on a farm. Unless they're interested in hard tack, farming, clearing timber, or repairing a wagon, there's not too much of interest here for adventurers.

Webley's is owned and operated by **Samford Webley**, a mustachioed, small but fairly well put together fellow who (even in his tattered shirt and waistcoat) is probably the best dressed and neatest man in all of Hagsjaw. Aside from Ole Jeb, Samford is also the only other person in town who could be considered friendly. He is happy to make small talk or to describe basic details or features about the town and surrounding region. Should talk turn to anything concerning Hagsjaw's dark history or recent rumors in the town (especially about the church or the lurking evil in the woods), his conversational nature shuts down like a steel trap as he begins to make excuses about needing to close up shop. Samford doesn't really have any new information to provide, but he is aware of the missing townsfolk and is extremely wary of the Tatterly family, fearing them above any show of force that the characters might reasonably show.

#### Samford Webley CR 1 XP 400

**hp 13** (Pathfinder Roleplaying Game GameMastery Guide, "Shopkeep")

## The Town Square

No one comes here to congregate or trade anymore. No horses or livestock are tied here, and little more than weeds and overgrown thickets grow here. A heap of decaying wooden planks is all that remains of the old gallows where the Karnley Hags were put to death.

## The Ruined Church

This old, gambrel-roofed church is of the typical type found in small towns: one story with a single main room that is typically filled with rows of pews, a small altar, and a pulpit from which a priest would typically deliver sermons. A handful of smaller rooms branch off of the main worship area. A single church bell remains in one of the steeples. The church is covered in peeling whitewash and is flanked on one side by an old graveyard that contains sunken, overgrown graves that go back as far as 200 years.

The church holds a terrible secret, which is described fully in **Part Four: The Horror in the Ruined Church**. If characters decide to investigate the church beyond just a cursory examination of the outside, consult that section for more details.

## Black Blood Rock

Black Blood Rock gets its name from the curious dark stains that mar the surface in a disturbing pattern. Its reputation is not helped by Hagsjaw's dark history or its notoriety for ancient witchery. Some locals even claim to have seen "winged devils a'lightin' up on them rocks" but the truth to those matters is likely more fiction than truth. Many folks foolishly traveling too near the forest have been lured off of its height in the middle of the night by **will-o'-wisps** masquerading as lanterns or torches. Bitter Creek runs nearby, before it disappears into the woods.

#### Will-O'-Wisp (1d3) CR 6 XP 2,400

hp 40 (Pathfinder Roleplaying Game Bestiary, "Will-o'-Wisp")

## The Old Willoughby Farm

This old farm sits on the edge of town at the opposite end of the sawmill, and is a source of local legend as the Willoughby Farm was the location where the final confrontation with the Karnley Hags originally took place. Most locals see the farm as a cursed place, and their fears are often supported by the fact that nothing healthy ever seems to grow here. So despite its great location and close vicinity to town, the populace shuns it. To make matters worse, the farm seems to be favored by the local population of whippoorwills that have been seen here in large numbers. The call of the whippoorwill is seen as an extremely bad omen among Hagsjaw's rustic folk, who view their eerie cries as a method to "catch" the souls of the dying. It should come as no surprise that there were hundreds of whippoorwills calling out in the woods the night the Karnley Hags were finally put down.

The farm has a straightforward, simple layout, and everything is in severe disrepair. Sagging roofs, collapsed rooms, overgrown fields, and ruined fences are the normal state of affairs. No real physical danger is here, and no monstrous incursion exists to challenge the characters. The only danger here is an insidious one, and it resides in the cellar of the farmhouse: a colony of **brown mold** that has lain dormant and undisturbed for many years. If the characters decide to explore the old farm, they find little of interest unless they start poking around down in the cellar, which seems unnaturally cool, even for an underground chamber.

#### Brown Mold CR 2 XP 600

Hazard (Pathfinder Roleplaying Game Core Rulebook, "Mold, Brown")

## BITTER CREEK

Bigger than an actual creek but smaller than a river, this waterway nonetheless carries the name Bitter Creek. It runs adjacent to most of the town before it cuts closer at the old sawmill to fuel its saws through large wheels directly on the water.

Bitter Creek winds around the western end of town before disappearing into the nearby woods near Black Blood Rock. It is the main source of water for Hagsjaw.

#### Hagsjaw Residents

#### 1d8 Curious, Creepy, and Capricious Citizens

1 **Neddidiah Upton:** A brooding, withdrawn individual who is not known for his conversational skills or friendliness, Neddidiah is nonetheless a good, if simple, man. A local farmer by trade, his family was once quite prominent but suffered greatly at the hands of the Karnley Hags and their curse. He has an unusual fixation and fascination with the whippoorwills out at the Old Willoughby Farm.

2 Zadok Huxley: Broad-shouldered and hawk-nosed, this gruff man works as a furrier and trapper, and occasionally as a wilderness guide to those willing to pay through the nose for his services. Zadok is incredibly wary and distrustful of the creatures living in the forest, especially after losing his brother to the depredations of a will-o'-wisp that lured him off a cliff and onto Black Blood Rock. He is unusually strong for a man of his size and seems to always be chewing on some sort of tobacco, which he spits out onto the floor constantly, oblivious to any social graces.

- 3 **Magda Bentham:** A robust, gray-haired woman who wears the hardships of her life in the lines of her face, she is known for her herbal cures, homemade moonshine, and no-nonsense reputation. She serves as a midwife and physician to the generally uneducated folk of Hagsjaw. She suffers no fools and has several "pet" crows that can be found perched about her home, both inside and out.
- 4 **Geb Harlowe:** An aging, narrow-faced man who became stranded in Hagsjaw many years ago after his gambling addiction forced him to flee debtors. When a caravan master inadvertently discovered his identity (and that he had gambled away the second half of his payment for traveling with the caravan), he was dumped off on the streets of town to fend for himself. In the time since, he has made his living as a farmhand and lives in the ruins of a collapsing, abandoned farmhouse on the edge of town. If approached, he is willing to trade information about the town, its inhabitants, and its history for safe passage out of Hagsjaw. He may even make up some stuff! Geb seems to always be compulsively licking his lips.
- 5 Zelah Nibley: The only daughter of a once-prominent family that has fallen on hard times, Zelah's husband died from whooping cough five winters back, leaving her and her seven sons to tend their family farm. Unbeknownst to most of her fellow townsfolk, Zelah survived demonic possession some 40 years ago when she was just a little girl. While the demon is long gone, driven away by a traveling cleric, she suffered significant emotional scars and sometimes breaks down crying for no apparent reason. She can become irrational and irritable at the drop of a hat. When this occurs, her sons are quick to rise to her defense and don't take kindly to "anybody a'botherin' our momma."
- 6 **Nehum Ramsay:** Known for his somber demeanor, penchant for drinking too much of Magda Bentham's moonshine, and his large salt-and-pepper muttonchops, Nehum is known locally as a man who can fix anything. He always seems dirty, even after bathing. Nehum watched satyrs abduct his mother when he was a child and hates them as a result.
- 7 **Dorthea Sutherton:** The only person to ever come back to Hagsjaw after moving away in her youth, Dorthea is incredibly prim and proper, holding manners and decorum to a high standard. Most folk of the town seem to continually infuriate her with their simple ways, but she secretly relishes all these minor conflicts in her life. A widow, she is rumored to have buried her husband's money somewhere on the 40 acres she lives on. In truth, she is near broke but would never let anyone know it and would be horrified if anybody found out.
- 8 **Jervas Digby:** An elderly, veteran soldier with a gravelly voice and a deep scar over his left eye, Jervas has been retired for many years and was one of the few men who returned to Hagsjaw after being called out to war by a local baron many, many winters ago. He mostly keeps to himself, feeding his chickens and living in an old house in the countryside with more than three dozen dogs of all shapes and sizes. If deep in his cups, he claims to have seen things in the woods that "no man ought to e'er have ta see."



## Part Three: A Late Night Attack!

Evil runs in the family.

By the time night begins to fall in Hagsjaw on the characters' first night there, they have already garnered plenty of attention by simply being there, by asking questions, by snooping around the old church, or by talking to Ole Jeb. They have sealed their fate with the locals. This goes doubly so for the Tatterly family, who have secrets of their own that they would prefer stay hidden for the time being.

To this end, Barnabas Tatterly sends a group of 2d4+6 *charmed* **armed locals** in the dead of night to attack the characters. All of these people are similarly under the sway of the same evil hag-spirit that has taken control of Barnabas. These thugs are meant to either capture or outright slay the characters, and if they fail to do so, they allow the hag possessing Barnabas to better gauge their capabilities. If the characters are captured, they are taken to the Old Church described in **Part Four: The Horror in the Ruined Church** to be sacrificed to the gelatinous horror inside. The mob attacks the characters no matter where they take shelter for the night, be it in the Craven Crow, in the old stables, or elsewhere, literally bum-rushing them in a single wave.

#### Charmed Armed Local (2d4+6) CR 1/2

#### XP 135

hp 10 (Pathfinder Roleplaying Game GameMastery Guide, "Farmer")

If the characters manage to actually capture any of the thugs without slaying them, they are stubbornly reticent to talk, even under threat of violence, as they are under the effect of *charm monster*. If the *charm monster* is *dispelled*, however, they immediately break down sobbing and shaking, unsure of what devilish magic compelled them to do and act the way they did. Afterward, they are incredibly grateful to the characters and tell them what they know.

#### If asked who sent them:

"It were Barnabas ... and Keziah, too! We was up at the old mill, and he looked in my eyes ... started a'talkin' in a right queer voice. He made us do things ... things ain't no man should have ta' do ... and I saw that damned thing in the church! I saw it. I saw what it t'was a'eatin' on!"

#### If asked what's in the church:

"I don't rightly know how ter' tell it, but it ain't like nothin' I ever seen't. Kinda runny and slimy and what not, full of eyes and mouths and teeth and I can't speak ta' what else ... droolin' and bubblin' and whisperin' and mutterin' ... I wish 'ter god I never did see it!"

#### If asked what he thinks is going on in Hagsjaw:

"They's somethin' wrong with Barnabas ... I known't him since we was knee high ter' a grasshopper, and he ain't himself. The things he's a doin' ... and havin' all us do ... I can't get it out of my damn head. Keziah, too. Ever since't they brung back them skulls from out yonder, they just been a'whisperin' and cacklin' at each other. Then they fed poor ole Nehum to that thing in the church ... I just can't live with it ..."

## Part Four: The Horror in the Ruined Church

Forgive me father for I am sin.

As briefly described in **Part Two: Hagsjaw**, the ruined church is one of the central structures around which the town of Hagsjaw is built and, like the rest of the town, it has fallen into serious disrepair. The church was once a place of worship for Sefagreth (and the church technically still owns the plot of land upon which the church sits), though it has been many years since there was any kind of devoted flock here. Church officials have all but written it off and have not staffed it in a long time. Outwardly, the ruined church seems rundown and neglected, but it hides a hideous secret inside.

### ENTRANCE

A cobblestone courtyard and stone steps lead up to a double door that has been closed shut with a sturdy length of iron chains wrapped around the double-handles. In addition, the two windows that flank the doors are nailed shut with numerous boards that obscure the interior. It is quite evident that someone doesn't want anyone getting inside, but a successful DC 20 Disable Device check allows the characters to enter the church through the front door. The characters can also break in through the boarded-up windows with a successful DC 15 Strength check. The entrance leads directly into the foyer.

## SUNKEN GRAVEYARD

This old and extremely neglected graveyard is home to at least three dozen sunken graves, most of which are marked with chipped, cracked, and broken headstones that are barely legible. The grave markers date back up to 200 years and carry names like Scarbrough, Horvath, Cromwell, Soames, and Digby. Weeds cover the graveyard, and it's obvious no one has looked after this area in a long, long time.

## Foyer

This area is a small vestibule that leads directly to another set of double doors that open into the main chapel. The doors here are physically unlocked, but a possessed Barnabas Tatterly enspelled them with *explosive runes*. The *rune* is triggered when the door is opened without saying the proper prayer.

#### Explosive Runes CR 7 XP 3,200

#### Type magic; Perception DC 28; Disable Device DC 28 Trigger spell; Reset none

**Effect** spell effect (6d6 force damage); multiple targets (all creatures within 10 feet of the rune); Anyone next to the *explosive runes* takes the full damage with no saving throw; any other creature within 10 feet of the *explosive runes* can make a DC 18 Reflex save for half damage









### Sacristy

This small chamber was once used to hold all of the religious garments and accoutrements used during daily service. Four wall hooks hold simple-looking white robes covered in a noticeable layer of dust that indicate that they have not been worn for some time. Several shelves and a small table contain church records and everyday prayer items such as candles, a small stack of prayer books and hymnals, anointing oils, incense, and a small brass censer. They also appear to have been untouched for many years.

Underneath the table, a small wooden chest lies turned on its side. It appears to have been recently opened, as the dust that once covered it has been disturbed. The simple lock on the front has been broken, and the chest is empty, its contents flung and scattered near the grisly altar in the main chapel.

## Vestry

This small room was a meeting area for the religious faithful and contains only a table and a few chairs. It appears to have remained unused for some time. A dusty portrait once hung on the wall, but it has been torn out, leaving behind only a frame and a few shreds of canvas.

## The Nameless Thing in the Chapel

At one time, this area served as a chapel and was much like every other small town church, holding uniform rows of wooden pews, a pulpit for preaching the doctrine, and a small altar ... but those days are long gone.

When characters enter from the foyer, they are greeted by a goresoaked horror show, as the back half of the chapel floor has been utterly destroyed, burst through from beneath by massive, veined roots and creeping vegetation that weep a disgusting slurry of black ichor. The roots are covered in bloated polyps that are like nothing of this earth, having been conjured forth from some other, awful place by the spirits of the Karnley Hags. The roots and vines combine to form a mock altar of sorts, upon which a ragged, blood-slicked black goat's head rests, flanked by two filthy, yellowed humanoid skulls - the skulls of two of the infamous Karnley Hags. A delicate-looking glass decanter filled with a black liquid sits next to the skull on the left. Littered about the vines and the splintered church floor are the remains of numerous sacrificial victims. If more than a day has passed since the characters spoke with Ole Jeb, he is here as well - seemingly torn to pieces by some abominable terror. To the right of this grisly altar, an indecipherable prayer of sorts has been scrawled in blood on the wall in Aklo. The massive tangle of roots and vines coming from beneath the floor descend all the way into the ruins of the church's old cellar, which has all but collapsed in on itself now.

In the ruins of the cellar, beneath the base of this unholy altar, waits a gelatinous bubbling horror of nameless dread — a **gibbering mouther**. After characters enter the room, this unspeakable abomination bursts forth from the splintered floor in 1d4 rounds and attacks until it is slain. It does not retreat. It cannot be reasoned with, and exists only to absorb and destroy what is tossed to it in the pit at the whim of the Karnley Hags, who have plans to eventually sacrifice the entire town here.

#### Gibbering Mouther CR 5 XP 1,600

hp 46 (Pathfinder Roleplaying Game Bestiary, "Gibbering Mouther")

A *comprehend languages* spell or similar magic reveals that the words written on the wall read "Their blood feeds the earth, and from there ... Shub-Niggurath! Ia! Ia! The Black Goat of the Wood with a Thousand Young! Ia! Ia!" They are otherwise very difficult to read, having been scrawled in some awful dead language known only to the scattered few worshippers of this foul pantheon.

The fat, weeping polyps that hang from the roots are black and purple, resembling swollen eggplants that drip with some sort of abhorrent slime. The evil spirit possessing Barnabas Tatterly uses these nauseous tumors to fashion the *black brew of irem* (see **Appendix Two: New Magical Items**), which is used in ceremonies for Shub-Niggurath's worship to commune with any number of nameless, squamous terrors from beyond. If a living creature ingests one of these unprocessed, pulpy cysts, they must succeed at a DC 20 Fortitude saving throw or gain both the sickened and prone conditions for 1d3 hours. Even if they make the saving throw, they still gain the sickened condition for 1d3 hours. They have no other effect or property in this state other than being exceedingly vile.

The two skulls belonged to the first two Karnley Hags, and their spirits have passed on into the bodies of Barnabas Tatterly and his wife Keziah. The skulls are essentially harmless and touching them at this point doesn't illicit any negative effect other than a queasy feeling associated by a heavy concentration of evil. They are easily destroyed should the characters decide to do so, which keeps the spirits of the hags from fleeing here should either of the Tatterlys be slain.

The delicate-looking glass decanter contains 4 doses of the *black* brew of irem (found in **Appendix Two: New Magical Items**).

Scattered among the blood-soaked roots and wreckage of the room is the wealth of the previous church, which is of little use to the Karnley Hags in their pursuit of revenge against the citizens of Hagsjaw. The loose treasure contains 241 gp, 65 sp, 77 sp, a gold chalice inset with small jewels worth 225 gp, 3 gold bars stamped with the symbol of Sefagreth worth 75 gp each, and a finely-carved bone statuette of a satyr worth 55 gp.

#### INTERACTING WITH THE KARNLEY HAG SKULLS

When the Karnley witches were hung from the gallows in the town square, they cursed the town of Hagsjaw and vowed that they would one day return. They were summarily beheaded, their bodies burned, and then their skulls were separated and hidden to prevent their spirits from ever finding each other in the afterlife. The hags' hatred lingered, eventually coalescing in the mortal world as malevolent spirits attached to what was left of their mortal remains: the skulls. For years, these evil spirits lay dormant in their torment, until they were eventually discovered and set off the current dire happenings in Hagsjaw.

Merely touching one of the Karnley Hag skulls disturbs the spirit inside of it, which lashes out and attempts to possess the one who touched it. Any intelligent living creature that touches one of the skulls must make a DC 21 Will saving throw or be immediately possessed by the evil spirit of the hag that persists within. Once this occurs, the target becomes incapacitated and loses control of its body. The spirit of the hag now controls the body but doesn't deprive it of awareness. The spirit of the hag can't be targeted by any attack, spell, or other effect, except ones that specifically turn undead, and it retains its alignment, intelligence, wisdom, charisma, supernatural abilities, spellcasting, and immunity to being charmed and frightened. It otherwise uses the possessed target's statistics, but doesn't gain access to the target's knowledge, class features, or proficiencies. Once a target body is occupied, the hag's spirit cannot voluntarily leave the body and must be forced out, as described below. Gloves or gauntlets are not sufficient to protect a creature if they touch one of the skulls.

The possession lasts until the body drops to 0 hit points, or until the spirit is turned or forced out by an effect like dispel evil. While in the body, the hag can animate it even if it should be dead. If reduced to 0 HP, the hag can expend a spell slot to extend its control over the body for a number of rounds equal to the level of the spell slot expended. The hag can continue to keep the body animated for as long as it can expend spell slots to do so. If forced to leave its inhabited host, the hag's spirit immediately attempts to travel back to the skull to which it is attached. If that skull has been destroyed, the spirit of the hag has nowhere to go and leaves the mortal realm screaming in anguish, forever destroyed.

The target is immune to this spirit's possession for 24 hours after succeeding on the saving throw or after the possession ends.

Each of the hag's spirits has all of its supernatural abilities and innate spellcasting.



### XP 600

hp 21 (Tome of Horrors Complete, "Archer Bush")

#### Dire Wolf (1d4+1) CR 3 XP 800

hp 37 (Pathfinder Roleplaying Game Bestiary, "Wolf, Dire")

#### Giant Spider (2d3) CR 1 XP 400

**hp 16** (Pathfinder Roleplaying Game Bestiary, "Spider, Giant")

#### Prehistoric Beaver (1d3) CR 3 XP 800

hp 34 (Appendix One: New Monsters, "Beaver, Prehistoric")

## Part Five: The Whisperer in the Woods

Some places are just born bad.

As the characters continue to investigate the curious happenings at Hagsjaw, they may decide to check out the nearby woods. This is the same forest that the locals were so hesitant to enter until recently. The first thing they realize as they make their way through the woods is that there is definitely something different here, as the forest just doesn't quite feel right. Not only is it an old woodland full of ancient trees and uncut hollows, but there seems to be a lingering presence in the woods that is altogether unwelcome. In the old days, before the coming of civilization, the roots of these trees drank deeply from the blood of men, and the worship of Shub-Niggurath was at its primal height. When the Karnley Hags were slain and men became bolder, that worship all but died out ... but the forest remembered.

An old and insufferably hateful satyr named Bramble Jeem longs for the return of these days, where the forest runs wild again and humans are little more than hunting stock. To this end, he struck a deal with the Karnley Hags and pledged his aid in their search of the forest for the resting place of the third Karnley Hag skull. In return, they promised to return the region to the old ways. Until the third skull is found, the humans of Hagsjaw have been allowed to enter the forest to begin their work anew. In the satyr's eyes, it is a small price to pay for the coming bloodshed and a return to the ancient traditions that are soon to follow.

The forest is still a dangerous place, though the temporary agreement between the Karnley Hags and Bramble Jeem keep the worst of the forest's inhabitants from snatching up wayward travelers. Roll on the following table to determine if an encounter occurs in the woods.

## Random Encounters in the Woods

d20	Encounter
01–12	No encounter but something seems to watch from just beyond the shadows, waiting
13	1 <b>Treant</b>
14	1d3+1 Satyrs
15	2d3 Giant Spiders
16	2d4 Scythe Trees
17	1d4+1 Dire Wolves
18	1d2 Will-O'-Wisp
19	1d2 Archer Bush
20	1d3 Prehistoric Beavers

Satyr (1d3+1) CR 4 XP 1,200 hp 44 (Pathfinder Roleplaying Game Bestiary, "Satyr")

Scythe Tree (2d4) CR 6 XP 2,400 hp 67 (Tome of Horrors Complete, "Scythe Tree")

Treant CR 8 XP 4,800 hp 114 (Pathfinder Roleplaying Game Bestiary, "Treant")

Will-O'-Wisp (1d2) CR 6 XP 2,400 hp 40 (Pathfinder Roleplaying Game Bestiary, "Will-o'-Wisp")

A successful DC 15 Survival check divines sufficient information after 1d3 hours in the forest to allow characters to pick up a trail leading to the altar of Shub-Niggurath. Failures on this check result in the characters becoming lost in the sinister woods.

## The Altar of Shub-Niggurath

In a clearing deep within the woods, between two moss-covered boulders and beneath an old oak tree, lies the primal shrine of Shub-Niggurath. In essence, the shrine is quite simple: a huge bramble and deadwood pile soaked in generations of blood from sentient creatures who have dared draw too close to the satyrs' territory. The severed head of a human male, upon which a crown of deer antlers has been placed, sits atop the brambles, in obvious contrast to the black goat's head sitting atop the altar in the ruined church in **Part Four: The Horror in the Ruined Church**. Scattered about the base of the altar are the bones of humanoid creatures — mostly humans — that fell prey to the satyrs. Nearby, a small wooden cage is suspended from the branch of a tall tree and holds what appears to be a severely starved and beaten gnome in tattered clothing.

When the altar of Shub-Niggurath is discovered, **Bramble Jeem** is here with a small band of 2d4+2 **satyrs** that all share his grisly views on humanity and worship Shub-Niggurath. They have been beating and questioning the gnome in the cage. The satyrs fight at range with shortbows until they close for melee. Bramble Jeem throws his *javelin of lightning* at any obvious spellcaster first, choosing a heavily armored fighter second.

Bramble Jeem CR 9 XP 6,400

hp 117 (Appendix One: New Monsters, "Bramble Jeem")

#### Satyr (2d4+2) CR 4 XP 1,200

hp 44 (Pathfinder Roleplaying Game Bestiary, "Satyr")

If captured alive, Bramble Jeem is an absolute font of utter hatred for any civilized character. If approached by a druid or ranger, he spits words of contempt through gritted teeth, referring to them as "traitors." He tells the characters nothing, choosing death over parley, and utters curses and prayers to Shub-Niggurath the entire time. He does not know the location of the third Karnley Hag skull.

The satyrs hid some treasure in the hollow of a nearby oak tree should they need to bribe or trade. A successful DC 20 Perception check reveals the hollow for what it truly is. The hollow of the tree contains a wooden box with a hinged lid that contains 529 gp, 105 sp, 88 cp, and a small velvet bag containing 8 small sapphires worth 50 gp each. In addition, a jeweled decanter is worth 235 gp.

#### Shub-Niggurath

The Black Goat of the Woods with a Thousand Young

#### CE Outer God

Areas of Concern Fertility, forests, monsters
Domains Animal, Chaos, Evil, Plant, Void; Subdomains Dark Tapestry, Decay, Feather, Fur, Growth, Stars, Thorns
Favored Weapon Dagger
Symbol Radially arrayed goat heads

Shub-Niggurath is a grotesque and utterly horrific being, an ancient god worshipped by the darker creatures of the forest from when men were still scrambling about on all fours and were nothing more than food to be hunted. She appears as a billowing, noxious vapor from which countless clutching limbs, staring eyes, weeping teats, and gnashing mouths form and then are subsequently reabsorbed. Her appearance is always preceded by a terribly fecund odor and accompanied by a horrific, unearthly bleating. Simply gazing upon her raw, primal form has been known to drive lesser beings to utter madness.

On certain occasions, when the stars are right and grim sacrifices have been made, she has been known to briefly manifest at the behest of her worshippers, sometimes vomiting forth some unearthly terror. The gibbering, unwholesome creature in the ruined church is one such abomination she spontaneously birthed.

Her cult has been all but forgotten, but a few insane, ardent worshippers still cling to their beliefs. They are dedicated to keeping this old religion alive. They can be found in the most desolate or primal of forests, roaming ancient woods and deep hollows that no axe has ever cut.



## A GNOME NAMED RUFUS

Despite all their rage, I'm still just a gnome in a cage.

The gnome, whose name is **Rufus**, is friendly to anyone who frees, heals, or feeds him. If asked, he explains that the satyrs captured him more than a week ago and have been torturing him ever since. They started out asking him questions about "some old skull" but eventually just gave up and have been enjoying tormenting and starving him ever since. If the characters ask if he knows about the skull or if he has any information on the Karnley Hags, he keenly regards them through narrow eyes before deciding to trust them. He reveals that he does indeed know where the last Karnley Hag skull is hidden away.

#### Rufus CR 2

XP 600

**hp 24** (Pathfinder Roleplaying Game NPC Codex, "Sylvan Protector")

#### **Rufus reveals the following:**

"You know, when they were tormenting me in that cage, I knew that's what they wanted. It's a secret too important to give up to the likes of them. It couldn't have led to anything good. I remember when those folk from Hogsjaw Hollow rode out here ... and I remember the Karnley sisters as well. Evil creatures. Those were dark days. Now you folk, well, you've been kind to ole Rufus ... freed ole Rufus ... even gave ole Rufus some of that salted beef and dry biscuit. If what you're saying is true, then how could ole Rufus not help you? The place you're looking for is an old cave, no more than a half a day from here. Ole Rufus will take you."

If, for whatever reason, the characters decide not to free Rufus or even kill him, they'll need potent magical assistance to find the location of the third skull. It has lain hidden for a hundred years and there's not another intelligent, sentient creature living in the forest that could tell them its location.

## Part Six: The Third Skull

The bad news is the hags have returned. The good news is ... well, there is no good news.

The last of the hags' skulls lies hidden within a deep cave in the nearby foothills known locally as Belknap's Plummet, so named for an enterprising local miner who fell to his death while prospecting inside. The cave has a bad reputation for being unforgiving and unstable, so the locals stay far away from it. No mineral veins or gold were ever found inside and no prospectors have reason to risk investing in it, so it has lain undisturbed for quite a long time. Knowing this reputation, the townsfolk of old placed the last skull here and subtly spread the rumor that the cave was unstable to keep explorers away.

## Belknap's Plummet

#### ENTRANCE

The entrance to Belknap's Plummet is in a large sinkhole, so the characters either need to climb or rappel down to the bottom. The sinkhole descends 40 feet into the earth and has a slight curve to it, with plenty of moss-covered hand and footholds. A successful DC 15 Climb check is sufficient to traverse it. The bottom of the sinkhole is covered in loose rubble and jagged rocks that impede movement for Medium-sized creatures to five feet each round until it is completely passed through. If a character should fall, add an extra point of damage for each die rolled due to the jagged rubble at the bottom.

#### INTERIOR CAVERN

Just inside the bottom of the entrance, the cave immediately levels out and widens. The floor of the cave is littered with hundreds of large loose rocks, and the roof is covered with cracks of all shapes and sizes. There is sufficient light up to 10 feet inside to see, but beyond that the cavern is pitch black and requires an alternate light source. Unfortunately for the characters, the cave is the lair of 2d4 ravenous **stirges** that seek any opportunity to dine on fresh blood. They swarm the characters once they enter the cavern. The stirges are singleminded in their pursuit and attack until slain.

#### Stirge (2d4) CR 1/2 XP 200

hp 5 (Pathfinder Roleplaying Game Bestiary, "Stirge")

#### Rockslide!

The folks who hid the final skull away so many years ago made sure that anyone coming to claim it would not have an easy time doing so. This area denotes an old trap that causes a rockfall in the interior of the tunnel, possibly burying several characters and closing off the entrance to the cave.

An old wire strung across the floor of the cave triggers the trap. The wire has been here for nearly 100 years (since the rise of the Karnley Hags and their subsequent deaths), so it is quite brittle. If there is sufficient light (a lantern or its equal), characters may notice the trap with a successful DC 15 Perception check and a rogue can attempt to deactivate it with a successful DC 15 Disable Device check.

If the trap is triggered, it activates a rockslide in the tunnel.

#### Cave-In / Collapse CR 8 XP 4,800

Cave-ins and collapsing tunnels are extremely dangerous. Not only do dungeon explorers face the danger of being crushed by tons of falling rock, but even if they survive they might be buried beneath a pile of rubble or cut off from the only known exit. A cave-in buries anyone in the middle of the collapsing area, and then sliding debris damages anyone in the periphery of the collapse. A typical corridor subject to a cave-in might have a bury zone with a 15-foot radius and a 10-foot-wide slide zone extending beyond the bury zone.

Characters in the bury zone of a cave-in take 8d6 points of damage, or half that amount if they make a DC 15 Reflex save. They are subsequently buried. Characters in the slide zone take 3d6 points of damage, or no damage at all if they make a DC 15 Reflex save. Characters in the slide zone who fail their saves are buried.

Characters take 1d6 points of nonlethal damage per minute while

buried. If such a character falls unconscious, he must make a DC 15 Constitution check each minute. If it fails, he takes 1d6 points of lethal damage each minute until freed or dead.

Characters who aren't buried can dig out their friends. In 1 minute, using only her hands, a character can clear rocks and debris equal to five times her heavy load limit. The amount of loose stone that fills a 5-foot-by-5-foot area weighs 1 ton (2,000 pounds). Armed with an appropriate tool, such as a pick, crowbar, or shovel, a digger can clear loose stone twice as quickly as by hand. A buried character can attempt to free himself with a DC 25 Strength check.

#### Alas, Poor Belknap ...

An underground stream feeds into the cave system here and spills down into a large pool before disappearing into a low tunnel in the wall. The waterfall is roughly 18 feet high and fills the cavern with a deafening roar. With sufficient light (equal to a torch or better), a successful DC 18 Perception check reveals something glittering in the shallow end of the pool.

If investigated, a calcified corpse lies sprawled haphazardly in the water of the pool, directly to the left of the waterfall — the obvious victim of a fall long ago. If the corpse is moved or disturbed, it falls to pieces fairly quickly, leaving chunks of mineral-encrusted bone behind. In addition, disturbing the remains brings forth a ghost — the unquiet spirit of the enterprising miner **Belknap** who slipped and fell to his death, inadvertently giving the cave its name. He is imprisoned here by his regret and folly, unable to move on to the afterlife. Belknap had no treasure, and his equipment disintegrated long ago. He did however have a large gold nugget on him when he fell, which is why he was in such a hurry to get out of the cave. The unrefined nugget is worth 730 gp and can be found directly underneath his mineral-encrusted remains.

Belknap CR 7 XP 3,200 hp 73 (Pathfinder Roleplaying Game Bestiary, "Ghost")

#### THE KARNLEY SKULL

This small cavern holds the remains of the last Karnley Hag. The superstitious men of Hagsjaw placed it here, where it has lain undisturbed since the three witches were separated and slain. Had these men not been so superstitious, they could have just destroyed the skulls and ended the threat of the hags forever. Old wives tales and local sophistry got the better of them, however, and they squirreled the skulls away.

The chamber is roughly circular in its dimensions and a complete dead-end. The ceiling is about 10 feet high. The skull has been placed on a rock shelf of the north wall of the cave, along with the "cursed gold" that the people of Hagsjaw refused to take. Sitting alongside the skull are loose coins equaling 510 gp, 150 sp, and 96 cp — incidental treasure found in the lair of the Karnley Hags a hundred years ago. It is not cursed, despite what the locals believed, and there is no adverse effect to taking it.

#### Touching the Skull

You mess with the skull, you get the Norns.

The biggest danger here is touching the hag's skull. If a character touches the skull, consult the "Interacting with the Karnley Hag Skulls" sidebar in **Part Four: The Horror in the Ruined Church** to determine what happens. If a character is possessed, the hag immediately uses its powers to attempt to enslave or slay the rest of the party. It picks off any weakened or wounded characters and uses *charm monster* on anyone who is heavily armored. It likewise uses any exceptional physical attacks that are suddenly at its disposal.

If the hag's malevolent spirit is unable to successfully possess one of the characters, they may attempt to destroy the skull, which in turn permanently destroys the Karnley Hag. It really is as easy as just smashing the skull and destroying it. The hag's spirit attempts to possess characters until it is either successful or until the skull is destroyed.

## Part Seven: Return to Hagsjaw and the Showdown with the Tatterly Cult

There's only one thing wrong with the Karnley Hags. ... They're alive!

When the characters return to Hagsjaw from elsewhere (either Belknap's Plummet or the nearby woods), the town seems deserted. All activity at the mill has ceased. The few shops that remain are closed and empty. Anyone and everyone has bolted themselves indoors or fled the town. If any mounts or hirelings were left behind, they are long gone.

As the characters investigate, the remaining Karnley Hags — who have, of course, possessed the bodies of **Barnabas Tatterly** and his wife **Keziah** — confront them on the muddy streets of Hagsjaw. They have been monitoring the characters with spells and by drinking the *black brew of irem*. They also have the rest of the Tatterly family with them, 3d4 **armed locals** who have either been coerced by fear and intimidation or *charmed*. A possessed Barnabas is surrounded by his family and thugs, while Keziah lies in wait, hiding on a nearby rooftop so she can rain down ranged spells from a distance.

#### Armed Local (3d4) CR 1/2

#### XP 135

hp 10 (Pathfinder Roleplaying Game GameMastery Guide, "Farmer")

#### Barnabas and Keziah Tatterly (Possessed) CR 9 XP 6,400

hp 10 (Appendix One: New Monsters, "Barnabas and Keziah Tatterly (Possessed)") Half of the family members attempt to engage any obvious spellcasters while the other half attempt to put themselves between Barnabas and the characters. The possessed Barnabas uses spells and the hag's spell-like abilities to do as much damage to the characters as possible, hoping to end their persistent threat. Keziah continues to use ranged spells on the characters en masse, not caring if they damage anyone as long as Barnabas isn't in range.

If Keziah and Barnabas are slain, their evil spirits instantaneously travel back to the altar at the ruined church, where they once again attempt to possess anyone who touches their skulls. If those skulls have already been destroyed, the Karnley Hags are annihilated once and for all and the town of Hagsjaw is free from their unholy curse.

## Consequences

## and Further Adventure

Once the threat of the Karnley Hags is eradicated from Hagsjaw, The town attempts to recover but is most likely unsuccessful in doing so. Too much has happened here, from the initial curse of the Karnley Hags and their most recent return, along with the low numbers of folks who remained in the town and the likely deaths of most of the mostprominent members of the Tatterly family. Some places are just bad, and Hagsjaw is one of them. Within two generations, Hagsjaw is little more than overgrown ruins, eventually forgotten by even the most seasoned caravan masters.

Still, the characters did thwart the machinations of a coven of evil hag spirits bent on plunging the entire region into blood-soaked terror, and they were successful in stopping the revival of Shub-Niggurath's cult. Despite the eventual likely disintegration of Hagsjaw, the remaining folk in the town have them to thank for their lives. They carry the names of these heroes with them as they tell tales around the campfire or trade news with those traveling through. They are not a wealthy folk and have only gratitude to give the characters.

If the characters were unsuccessful and the Karnley Hags won out, these evil witches go on to spread terror throughout the countryside and eventually revive the cult of Shub-Niggurath, which spreads from city to city. Good job, heroes!

## Appendix One: New Monsters

#### **BEAVER, PREHISTORIC**

XP 800

N Large animal Init +1; Senses low-light vision; Perception +7

AC 14, touch 10, flat-footed 13 (+1 Dex, +4 natural, -1 size) hp 34 (4d8+16) Fort +7, Ref +5, Will +1

**Speed** 30 ft., swim 40 ft. **Melee** bite +8 (1d8+9) **Space** 10 ft.; **Reach** 5 ft. **Str** 22, **Dex** 12, **Con** 17, **Int** 3, **Wis** 11, **Cha** 5

Base Atk +3; CMB +10; CMD 21 (25 vs. trip)

Feats Power Attack, Toughness

Skills Perception +7, Survival +1, Swim +18

SQ double damage against objects, hold breath

**Special Abilities** 

Double Damage Against Objects (Ex) Deal x2 damage against object or structure with full attack.

Hold Breath (x4) (Ex) You can hold your breath for 4x your Constitution score.

#### **BRAMBLE JEEM**

**XP 6,400** CE Medium fey CR 9

CR 3

CE Medium fey Init +3; Senses low-light vision; Perception +22

AC 23, touch 13, flat-footed 20 (+4 armor, +3 Dex, +6 natural) hp 117 (18d6+54) Fort +8, Ref +14, Will +12 SR 19

#### Speed 30 ft.

 Melee +1 longspear +14/+9 (1d8+7/×3) or warden's cudgel +14/+9 (1d6+5)
 Ranged javelin of lightning +12 (1d6+4)
 Space 5 ft.; Reach 5 ft. (10 ft. with +1 longspear)

**Str** 18, **Dex** 16, **Con** 14, **Int** 11, **Wis** 12, **Cha** 16

Base Atk +9; CMB +13; CMD 26

Feats Bloody Assault, Cleave, Cleaving Finish, Great Cleave, Improved Cleaving Finish, Improved Surprise Followthrough, Power Attack, Surprise Follow-through, Toughness

Skills Knowledge (local) +21, Knowledge (nature) +21, Perception +22, Perform (wind instruments) +24, Sense Motive +22, Stealth +24

Languages Aklo, Common, Sylvan

**Combat Gear** javelin of lightning; **Other Gear** +1 leaf armor, +1 longspear, warden's cudgel

## Barnabas and Keziah Tatterly (Possessed)

Barnabas is a middle-aged man with a full, graying beard and a bald pate. He has a hawk-like nose and crow's feet around his eyes, which have a sinister look to them now that he has been possessed by the spirit of one of the Karnley Hags. He dresses in normal attire but doesn't seem to have bathed or changed his clothes in some time. He wears a *sash of the forsaken flock* over his clothing.

Keziah is a rail-thin woman with long brown hair that she keeps in a tight bun. She wears a prim and proper blue dress, buttoned all the way to the top, that is stained with mud and frayed at the bottom. The malevolent look in her eyes is even keener than her husband's and doesn't seem to match the rest of her bearing at all. She wears a *ring* of swarming claws.

#### BARNABAS AND KEZIAH TATTERLY (Possessed) CR 9 XP 6,400

Winter hag ghost (Possessing Human Commoner 1 / Expert 1) CE Medium undead (augmented monstrous humanoid, cold) Init +0; Senses see invisibility; Perception +26

AC 10 (12 – Barnabas) hp 10 (2 HD, 1d6+1d8+2) Fort +6, Ref +7, Will +8 Defensive Abilities channel resistance +4, rejuvenation; Immune undead traits; SR 18

#### **Speed** 30 ft.

Melee corrupting touch +10 (9d6) or dagger +10 (1d4) Special Attacks corrupting gaze (DC 21), malevolence (DC 21) Spell-Like Abilities (CL 10th; concentration +16)

Constant—pass without trace, see invisibility At will—chill metal (DC 18), detect magic, fog cloud, frostbite, whispering wind

3/day—alter self, charm monster (DC 20), invisibility (self only), major image (DC 19)

1/day—cone of cold (see ice staff) (DC 21), control weather (windy or cold weather only), wall of ice (DC 20), waves of fatigue

#### Str 11, Dex 10, Con 12, Int 16, Wis 13, Cha 22 Base Atk +10; CMB +10; CMD 26

**Feats** Alertness, Blind-fight, Combat Casting, Deceitful, Great Fortitude

Skills Bluff +20, Craft (alchemy) +11, Diplomacy +11, Disguise +13, Fly +8, Intimidate +19, Knowledge (arcana) +11, Perception +26, Ride +8, Sense Motive +11, Spellcraft +11, Stealth +16 (+20 in snow); Racial Modifiers +8 Perception, +8 Stealth, +4 Stealth in snow

Languages Aklo, Common, Giant

#### SQ ice staff

**Other Gear** dagger, ring of swarming claws<sup>2</sup> (Keziah only), sash of the forsaken flock<sup>2</sup> (Barnabas only)

#### **Special Abilities**

- Corrupting Gaze (DC 21) (Su) Gaze attack deals 2d10 HP + 1d4 CHA.
- Corrupting Touch (DC 21) (Su) Touch does 9d6 damage from aging, ignoring most resistances (Fort half).
- Ice Staff (1/week) (Su) Use hour long ritual to create staff of magic ice which lasts 1 week.

- Malevolence (DC 21) (Su) Possess a creature on the material plane. The original occupant is aware, but unable to act. While in the body, the hag can animate it even if it should be dead. If reduced to 0 HP, the hag can expend a spell slot to extend its control over the body for a number of rounds equal to the level of the spell slot expended. The hag can continue to animate the body for as long as it can expend spell slots to do so.
- Rejuvenation (Su) The ghost returns to its skull to recover. If the skull is destroyed, it will be destroyed forever.
- Ring of Swarming Claws (Su) (Keziah only) This silver ring is fashioned to look like monstrous, overlapping claws clutching each other in a circular pattern. Once per day, the wearer can summon forth an intangible, spell-like effect that resembles a swarm of disembodied, clawed hands that crawl over one creature within 30 ft. and inflict 3d6 slashing damage with a ranged touch attack. If this attack results in the target's death, the victim's body is visibly torn to shreds.

## Appendix Two: New Magical Items

## The Black Brew of Irem

Aura faint divination CL 10th Slot none; Price 1,500 gp; Weight —

When you drink this horrible-smelling black ichor, you gain the effects of the *clairvoyance* spell. Unlike the normal *clairvoyance* spell, you are capable of seeing into the astral and ethereal planes. The potion is watery and black, with a horrid stench to it, but gives its imbiber a slight sense of euphoria. The effect lasts for ten minutes.

Requirements Brew Potion, clairvoyance; Cost 750 gp

## Ring of Swarming Claws

Aura faint necromancy; CL 5th; Slot ring; Price 6,000 gp; Weight —

This silver ring is fashioned to look like monstrous, overlapping claws clutching each other in a circular pattern. Once per day, the wearer can summon forth an intangible, spell-like effect that resembles a swarm of disembodied, clawed hands that crawl over one creature within 30 ft. and inflict 3d6 slashing damage with a ranged touched attack. If this attack results in the target's death, the victim's body is visibly torn to shreds.

Feats Forge Ring, Shadow Grasp; Cost 3,000 gp

## Sash of the Forsaken Flock

Aura faint abjuration; CL 5th; Slot chest; Price 3,000 gp

Long and wide, this black sash is made from fine-quality black wool but is otherwise featureless. Any non-good character wearing it gains a +1 profane bonus to their AC. In the hands of a character with an evil alignment, this bonus increases to +2. A good-aligned character gains no benefit.

**Feats** Forge Ring; **Spells** shield of faith; **Special** creator must be a worshiper of an evil god and evil; **Cost** 1,500 gp

©2020 Necromancer Games. All rights reserved. Reproduction without the written permission of the publisher is expressly forbidden. Necromancer Games and the Necromancer Games logo are trademarks of Necromancer Games. All characters, names, places, items, art and text herein are copyrighted by Necromancer Games, Inc. The mention of or reference to any company or product in these pages is not a challenge to the trademark or copyright concerned.

**Product Identity:** The following items are hereby identified as Necromancer Games LLC's Product Identity, as defined in the Open Game License version 1.0a, Section 1(e), and are not Open Game Content: product and product line names, logos and identifying marks including trade dress; artifacts; creatures; characters; stories, storylines, plots, thematic elements, dialogue, incidents, language, artwork, symbols, designs, depictions, likenesses, formats, poses, concepts, themes and graphic, photographic and other visual or audio representations; names and descriptions of characters, spells, enchantments, personalities, teams, personas, likenesses and special abilities; places, locations, environments, creatures, equipment, magical or supernatural abilities or effects, logos, symbols, or graphic designs; and any other trademark or registered trademark clearly identified as Product Identity. Previously released Open Game Content is excluded from the above list.

**Designation of Open Game Content:** Subject to the Product Identity Designation herein, the following material is designated as Open Game Content. (1) all monster statistics, descriptions of special abilities, and sentences including game mechanics such as die rolls, probabilities, and/or other material required to be open game content as part of the game rules, or previously released as Open Game Content, (2) all portions of spell descriptions that include rules-specific definitions of the effect of the spells, and all material previously released as Open Game Content, (3) all other descriptions of game-rule effects specifying die rolls or other mechanic features of the game, whether in traps, magic items, hazards, or anywhere else in the text, (4) all previously released Open Game Content, material required to be Open Game Content under the terms of the Open Game License, and public domain material anywhere in the text.

Use of Content from *Tome of Horrors Complete*: This product contains or references content from the *Tome of Horrors Complete* and/or other monster *Tomes* by Necromancer Games. Such content is used by permission and an abbreviated Section 15 entry has been approved. Citation to monsters from the *Tome of Horrors Complete* or other monster *Tomes* must be done by citation to that original work.

OPEN GAME LICENSE Version 1.0a The following text is the property of Wizards of the Coast, Inc. and is Copyright 2000 Wizards of the Coast, Inc. ("Wizards"). All Rights Reserved.

1. Definitions: (a) "Contributors" means the copyright and/or trademark owners who have contributed Open Game Content; (b) "Derivative Material" means copyrighted material including derivative works and translations (including into other computer languages), potation, modification, correction, addition, extension, upgrade, improvement, compilation, abridgment or other form in which an existing work may be recast, transformed or adapted; (c) "Distribute" means to reproduce, license, rent, lease, sell, broadcast, publicly display, transmit or otherwise distribute; (d) "Open Game Content" means the game mechanic and includes the methods, procedures, processes and routines to the extent such content does not embody the Product Identity and is an enhancement over the prior art and any additional content clearly identified as Open Game Content by the Contributor, and means any work covered by this License, including translations and derivative works under copyright law, but specifically excludes Product Identity; (e) "Product Identity" means product and product line names, logos and identifying marks including trade dress; artifacts; creatures; characters; stories, storylines, plots, thematic elements, dialogue, incidents, language, artwork, symbols, designs, depictions, likenesses, formats, poses, concepts, themes and graphic, photographic and other visual or audio representations; names and descriptions of characters, spells, enchantments, personalities, teams, personas, likenesses and special abilities; places, locations, environments, creatures, equipment, magical or supernatural abilities or effects, logos, symbols, or graphic designs; and any other trademark or registered trademark clearly identified as Product identity by the owner of the Product Identity, and which specifically excludes the Open Game Content; (f) "Trademark" means the logos, names, mark, sign, motto, designs that are used by a Contributor to identify itself or its products or the associated products contributed to the Open Game License by the Contributor; (g) "Use", "Used" or "Using" means to use, Distribute, copy, edit, format,

modify, translate and otherwise create Derivative Material of Open Game Content; (h) "You" or "Your" means the licensee in terms of this agreement.

2. The License: This License applies to any Open Game Content that contains a notice indicating that the Open Game Content may only be Used under and in terms of this License. You must affix such a notice to any Open Game Content that you Use. No terms may be added to or subtracted from this License except as described by the License itself. No other terms or conditions may be applied to any Open Game Content distributed using this License.

**3. Offer and Acceptance:** By Using the Open Game Content You indicate Your acceptance of the terms of this License.

**4. Grant and Consideration:** In consideration for agreeing to use this License, the Contributors grant You a perpetual, worldwide, royalty-free, non-exclusive license with the exact terms of this License to Use, the Open Game Content.

5. Representation of Authority to Contribute: If You are contributing original material as Open Game Content, You represent that Your Contributions are Your original creation and/or You have sufficient rights to grant the rights conveyed by this License. 6. Notice of License Copyright: You must update the COPYRIGHT NOTICE portion of this License to include the exact text of the COPYRIGHT NOTICE of any Open Game Content You are copying, modifying or distributing, and You must add the title, the copyright date, and the copyright holder's name to the COPYRIGHT NOTICE of any original Open Game Content you Distribute.

7. Use of Product Identity: You agree not to Use any Product Identity, including as an indication as to compatibility, except as expressly licensed in another, independent Agreement with the owner of each element of that Product Identity. You agree not to indicate compatibility or co-adaptability with any Trademark or Registered Trademark in conjunction with a work containing Open Game Content except as expressly licensed in another, independent Agreement with the owner of such Trademark or Registered Trademark. The use of any Product Identity in Open Game Content does not constitute a challenge to the ownership of that Product Identity. The owner of any Product Identity used in Open Game Content shall retain all rights, title and interest in and to that Product Identity.

**8. Identification:** If you distribute Open Game Content You must clearly indicate which portions of the work that you are distributing are Open Game Content.

**9. Updating the License:** Wizards or its designated Agents may publish updated versions of this License. You may use any authorized version of this License to copy, modify and distribute any Open Game Content originally distributed under any version of this License.

**10.** Copy of this License: You MUST include a copy of this License with every copy of the Open Game Content You Distribute.

11. Use of Contributor Credits: You may not market or advertise the Open Game Content using the name of any Contributor unless You have written permission from the Contributor to do so.

**12. Inability to Comply:** If it is impossible for You to comply with any of the terms of this License with respect to some or all of the Open Game Content due to statute, judicial order, or governmental regulation then You may not Use any Open Game Material so affected.

**13. Termination:** This License will terminate automatically if You fail to comply with all terms herein and fail to cure such breach within 30 days of becoming aware of the breach. All sublicenses shall survive the termination of this License.

**14. Reformation:** If any provision of this License is held to be unenforceable, such provision shall be reformed only to the extent necessary to make it enforceable. **15. COPYRIGHT NOTICE** 

Open Game License v 1.0a © 2000, Wizards of the Coast, Inc.

System Reference Document © 2000, Wizards of the Coast, Inc.; Authors Jonathon Tweet, Monte Cook, Skip Williams, based on original material by E. Gary Gygax and Dave Arneson.

System Reference Document 5.0 © 2016, Wizards of the Coast, Inc.; Authors Mike Mearls, Jeremy Crawford, Chris Perkins, Rodney Thompson, Peter Lee, James Wyatt, Robert J. Schwalb, Bruce R. Cordell, Chris Sims, and Steve Townshend, based on original material by E. Gary Gygax and Dave Arneson.

Pathfinder Roleplaying Game Reference Document. © 2011, Paizo Publishing, LLC; Author: Paizo Publishing, LLC.

Pathfinder Roleplaying Game Core Rulebook. © 2009, Paizo Publishing, LLC; Author: Jason Bulmahn, based on material by Jonathan Tweet, Monte Cook, and Skip Williams.

The Horror out of Hagsjaw, © Necromancer Games 2020; Author Levi Combs



## THE HORROR OUT OF HAGSJAW

#### Travelers have long considered Hagsjaw a place to avoid.

The town is known to outsiders by whispered tales of witches and strange doings in the old days. Once terrorized by a wretched coven of witches known as the Karnley Hags, the town was held in a grip of fear that saw its citizens oppressed and its children stolen. Anyone who dared oppose the hags was viciously murdered. When the witches were eventually overthrown and hanged in the town square, they muttered a unified curse with their last breaths, promising nothing less than misery and doom for all who remained in Hagsjaw.

That was a century ago, and now Hagsjaw is little more than a forgotten watering hole. Time has not treated the decaying town or its folk kindly; it seems to die out more and more as each generation passes. The farms at the edge of town are empty of cattle and crops, the town's buildings are crumbling, and even the sagging roofs of the abandoned, twin steeple church don't look like they'll hold up much longer. There's little left to suggest that the town hadn't withered away completely... until recently.

